
FROM THE HELM
At the NSCA Annual Meeting 

held on May 16, the Election Com-
mittee announced the results of the 
vote held to elect three new Direc-
tors. Roy Dohner, Marilyn Moon 
and David Ontiveros join Gretchen 
Rask and me as your Directors for 
the 2006 – 2007 term year. We have 
inherited a challenging agenda from 
the prior Board.

I want to thank Don Baer and 
Sid Kahn for entering their candi-
dacy for the Board of Directors. It 
is important to the community that 
there be more candidates than vacan-
cies to fill so that homeowners have 
choices.

Three members of the old Board 
of Directors are going into “retire-
ment” – Jerry Milner, Dick Johns, 
and Don Johnston. The new Board, 
the homeowners and residents of 
Niguel Shores thank them for their 
long and dedicated service. Jerry has 
served as President of the Board on 
four different occasions since 1997. 
Dick has served on the Board for 
four consecutive years. Don, after 
serving as a Board member in the 
past, filled an unexpired term; he will 
continue to serve as the Community 
Center Revitalization Committee 
Chairman. They will be missed. 

From the Helm continued on page 2

BOARD ACTIONS
MAY 3, BOARD MEETING
Accepted the resignation of four 

members of the Recreation Com-
mittee.

Accepted the resignation of 
Boyd Van Ness from the Finance 
Committee.

Reviewed and approved the 
March 2006 Financials, Delinquen-
cy, and Budget Variance reports.

Approved the purchase of new 
Dell office computers as recom-
mended by the Finance Committee 
and reserved for in the 2006 bud-
get.

Approved termination of pay 
telephone contract in the pool area.

Reviewed status of Kara Bay 
parking issue and approved letter 
from General Manager to Kara Bay 
homeowners regarding changes in 
parking status.
MAY 15, SPECIAL EXECUTIVE 

SESSION
Discussed legal issues with As-

sociation Counsel.
Approved Sewer Facilities 

Agreement and granted 2 easements 
to South Coast Water District. In re-
turn, SCWD agrees to pay approxi-
mately 57% of total street Repaving 
Project. 
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Editorial deadline for
the July issue
of the Seashore News
is June 17.

▲
▲

▲

DANA POINT
CITY COUNCIL TV
2nd and 4th Thursday

Start 6:00 pm
Recess 6:30 pm
Resume 7:00 pm

CHANGES TO NSCA RULES AND REGULATIONS
(See insert)

Board Actions continued on page 2
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FROM THE HELM continued

▲
▲

BOARD ACTIONS continued COMMUNITY CENTER
REVITALIZATION

The Revitalization Team met with the architect 
on May 16 to review the final proposed design of 
phase 2, the office complex. The plan included minor 
changes recommended during the last meeting and 
included exterior color renderings. Samples exterior 
were also provided.

A color rendering of the North and South Eleva-
tions, as well as the office floor plan is included with 
this publication.

After careful examination, the Team unanimous-
ly accepted the design as final and directed the archi-
tect to proceed with the development and structural 
phase of design. Considerable additional detailed de-
sign work will be required after this step.

The plans were submitted to the ACC for com-
ment and direction. They held a special meeting for 
this review and authorized the erection of story poles 
on the site, so owners can get an overview of the site 
position and sizing. 

The renderings are available for viewing in the 
office window and on the inside wall of the multi-
purpose room. 

We will be meeting with the City and the Fire 
Authority as the next step in obtaining permits. De-
molition remains targeted for October.

MEET YOUR NEIGHBOR
“Niguel Shores is like my family”. This is how Ivy 

Hsia, feels about her ‘home away from home’. Ivy is 
the senior member of the Niguel Shores office staff. 
She has been the Controller for the past 20 years. Re-
sponsible for paying our bills, compiling information 
for the Board’s budget decisions and implementing 
the fiscal decisions of the Board, she is a key member 
of the team. For a little respite from crunching the 
numbers, Ivy enjoys hiking and camping with her 
husband and visiting with her daughter, a student at 
UC San Diego. Ivy is a charming, friendly lady. Let’s 
hope she stays with us for another 20 years.

▲

I suspect their volunteer efforts on behalf of Niguel 
Shores will not end.

At the organizational meeting held on May 16, 
2006 after the Board election, I was elected President; 
Roy Dohner, First Vice President; Dave Ontiveros, 
Second Vice President; Marilyn Moon; Secretary, and 
Gretchen Rask, Chief Financial Officer. 

All homeowners were sent copies of the recom-
mended changes and additions to the existing Rules 
and Regulations of the NSCA. At an open Board 
Meeting held on May 16, twenty Rule changes were 
approved and, in response to homeowners’ comments, 
six Rules were tabled for future review. In this edition 
of the Seashore News there is a packet containing these 
approved changes. Please place this packet with your 
copy of the NSCA Rules and Regulations.

The Recreation Committee is again sponsoring 
summer BARBECUES on NSCA’s beautiful Beach 
Bluff. See you there!

  George Evans
NSCA President 

 

ANNUAL GARAGE SALE
SATURDAY, JUNE 17

9:00 am to 1:00 pm
Participants: Call or see office to register ad-

dress, 493-0122.
Garage sale map will be printed on Friday, June 9.
Salvation Army will pickup unwanted items 

on Monday, June 19 for all those requesting the 
pickup at their home.

Niguel Shores would like to bid a fond farewell 
to Eva Curtis. We thank her for all of her hard 
work and would like to wish her well in her future 
endeavors!

MAY 16, SPECIAL GENERAL SESSION
Board conducted Open General Session with 

Homeowners; approved (20) and tabled (6) proposed 
rule changes.
MAY 16, ANNUAL MEETING AND ELECTION

Conducted Annual Election and elected three 
new Board members.

Announced Gerlinde Duffy as the recipient of the 
2006 DOROTHY DUDLEY AWARD.

Note: For those wishing further information, full 
copies of the general session minutes are available in 
the NSCA office.
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Committee Reports continued on page 4

COMMITTEE REPORTS CONTINUED:

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMUNICATION

There are three avenues of communication be-
tween the staff, the Board and the members and resi-
dents of Niguel Shores. One is the Seashore News, 
which comes to your door once a month. Another is 
the Niguel Shores Web site niguelshores.org, which is 
available 24/7 by computer. The last is the Homeown-
ers’ Open Forum which is held on the third Wednesday 
of each month, during the open Board meeting. A 
possibility for a fourth avenue is under consideration, 
and that is e-mail. With e-mail contact, information 
from the Board or from Management to residents and 
members of the Association could be quicker and 
cheaper than by U.S.P.D. Your input is requested as 
to the desirability (or not) of this.

The Communication Committee would like to 
invite anyone interested in being a reporter for the 
Seashore News to make himself or herself known to 
the office. This could be a roving reporter or some-
one assigned to a “beat”. There are no age limits, just 
interest and ability.

FINANCE
The Finance Committee is currently campaigning 

for new volunteers in order to fill two empty slots. And 
no, it is not because we are undesirable.

One member will be traveling or at a second home 
the majority of the year, so he felt he should resign. 
Perhaps we can get him back on the committee later 
on. Another member is sliding over to the maintenance 
committee due to the election of Roy Dohner and Dave 
Ontiveros to the Board and subsequent departure from 
the Maintenance Committee.

The Finance committee is actively involved in the 
budget process, the reserve fund analysis, the daily 
operating expenses, and new and ongoing contracts. 
It is a team effort, so people of expertise in all these 
areas are needed.

Please call Marcy McNulty at 487-2308 or speak 
to a member of the board if you are interested.

LANDSCAPE
For those of you who live either on the top or the 

toe of a slope, please take a moment to refresh your 
memory regarding our community guidelines that 
apply to slope plantings. Also, on association prop-
erty, no planting or trimming of existing landscap-
ing is allowed. Tapping into an association irrigation 
system for your personal use, is never allowed.

4113 Slope Plantings:
“No tree or shrub growing on a slope shall be al-

lowed to grow higher than three feet above the  top of 
the slope or bank, unless such height does not unrea-
sonably interfere with views from any other lot. No 
planting shall be permitted to remain on any slope 
which might damage or interfere with established 
slope ratios, create erosion or sliding problems, or 
interfere with established drainage functions facili-
ties.”

ARCHITECTURAL CONTROL
If your home has a zero lot line and you need 

to access your easement for repair of your property, 
please talk to your neighbor first, giving the time your 
contractor is available and the scope of the work to 
be done. Most neighbors will cooperate. If the owner 
of the neighboring property is an absentee owner,

have the office contact the owner. If your neighbor 
does not cooperate, you should then write a letter 
with the above information. If you still do not get 
any results, you will need to fill out a Home Owner 
Request Form, available from the office or on the 
Niguel Shores website, at www.niguelshores.org and 
send it to the Architectural Control Committee. We 
will contact the homeowner for you. If we have no 
success, we will direct the problem to the Board of 
Directors for a hearing and possible fine.

MAINTENANCE
Picnic tables on Beach Bluff – have been refin-

ished.
Stonehill gate and wall – damaged gate has been 

replaced and the damaged wall has been painted.
Entrance aprons at Cassandra and Taranto Bays 

– after several rain delays, construction completed.
Community Center Renovation project – pre-

liminary plans submitted to Architectural Control 
Committee.

Street overlay project – commencement is pend-
ing final agreement with SCWD and coordination 
with Headlands in regards to the underground sewer 
installation by the SCWD.

Water Remediation project – construction of new 
drainage trench begun on Magellan, which will handle 
overflow of underground water in that area.

▲
▲

▲
▲

▲
▲
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Club News continued on page 5

COMMITTEE REPORTS CONTINUED:

the viewing range. Try passing farther from the read-
er.

– The sun may be causing the reader a problem. 
There are certain times of the day that the sun shines 
into the mechanism and there is nothing we can do. 
This is especially true for the Mariner, Selva and Ca-
brillo Isle gates this time of year.

– Be sure that the gate arm is fully down before 
you activate the system. This is especially true for 
the Mariner gate.

Water Irrigation Task Force – computer mapping 
by AutoDesk pending, and sensor controlled system 
proposals are under review.

Handicap pool entrance gate – investigating the 
installation of a motor to open and close the gate with 
automatic shutdown if the gate touches anything while  
opening or closing.

Replacement of signage at Garibaldi, Manta, and 
Breakers Isle – signage received and installation is 
underway.

Emergency plans for pedestrian and automobile 
entrance gates during power outages – consultant’s 
recommendation pending.

▲
▲

▲
▲

TRAFFIC AND SAFETY
• Parking Citations: Remember, the streets in 

Niguel Shores are subject to the California Vehicle 
Code. Citations are being regularly issued for park-
ing on the sidewalk, in front of fire hydrants and in 
front of trash receptacles on trash day.

•  Rule 6405-Overnight Parking: the Security 
patrol will be citing resident vehicles and/or guest 
vehicles with no visible identification parked on the 
street between 1:00 am and 6:00 am in violation of 
this rule. Multiple offenses could result in the vehicle 
being towed away.

•  Bar Code Reader at the Entry Gates: Residents 
are complaining that the Bar Code Reader is failing 
to activate the gate arm. Here are some examples of 
why that may be happening to you.

– Passing the reader TOO fast. Try slowing down 
as you pass.

– You may be TOO close to the reader reducing  

MENS CLUB
The Mens Club of Niguel Shores meets the first and 

third Tuesdays of each month at 8:00 am in the multi-
purpose room. Each meeting includes a “homemade” 
breakfast, excellent fellowship, a short business  meet-
ing and an interesting guest speaker.

Because of the Primary Election on June 6, there 
will be no Mens Club meeting. Do get out and vote 
for your favorite candidates.

On June 20, our guest speaker will be Olympic 
swimmer, Brian Goodell. Hear a local Orange County 
swimming champion tell of his long training and of

CLUB NEWS
the end result of winning gold medals in the 400-meter 
and 1500-meter Freestyle events at the 1976 Summer 
Olympic Games in Montreal, Canada. He will bring 
a film of his successful win and his gold medals will 
be on display.

We invite all men of the community to hear our 
speakers and consider participating in the Mens Club 
meetings, golf, and many other outside activities. If 
you are not a member, please come and visit us. Be 
our guest and sample the fellowship.

RECREATION
Are you interested in investment ideas...sourc-

es...opinion? The Recreation Committee is sponsor-
ing a meeting at 10:00 am on Tuesday, June 13, in 
the Multi-purpose Room to investigate the formation 
of a club to share knowledge. Contact Don Beaver at 
493-7430.

SEA TERRACE PARK
On Wednesday, June 7 the Dana Point Planning 

Commission will take the first step towards the com-
pletion of Sea Terrace Park. The plan being recom-
mended by the sub-committee will have rolling hills, 
trees, walkways, picnic tables and two overlooks. If 
you walked through the park in the past week, you 
probably  noticed that the tunnel is being painted. 
The circle in front of the tunnel will be paved and re-
landscaped. While some grading may be done in the 
near future, the main work will begin in the spring of 
2007 and be completed in the fall. Areas within the 
park have been set aside for a new library, a play yard, 
a picnic area, a rest room and extra parking. These will 
be completed as money or grants become available.



WOMENS CLUB
Thursday June 8, is the date of the annual Tea 

Party of the Womens Club. It will be at 12:00 noon 
at the Community Center. Board members will bring 
desserts, and all other members are asked to bring tea 
sandwiches or hors d’ oeuvres (no dips). All mem-
bers are invited to wear their favorite hat, asked to 
bring their favorite tea cup with one for any guest 
they have invited. If you have not been called about 
the tea by Monday, June 5, please call Betty Stein-
winter at 240-4462 to make your reservation. There 
will be no $2 charge for this meeting but the dues of 
$10 for the coming year may be paid at this time.

We will be honoring former presidents of the 
club. They will be asked to bring the scrapbooks that 
were given to them at the end of their year as presi-
dent.

The newly elected Board for the 2006-2007 year 
will be installed at this meeting. They are Hope Lue-
deke, President; Bunny Ross, Vice President; Robbie 
Wolff, Secretary; and Irene Hopson, Treasurer.

The Women’s Club Board will meet Thursday 
June 1 at Chapparosa Grill on Golden Lantern at 
11:00 am. Board members should let Carol Yocom 
know by May 30 if they will be at this meeting.
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CLUB NEWS CONTINUED:

Fred and Patricia Albuquerque, Jim and Beverly Auld, 
Brenda Agren, Gene and Rose Hartman and Don and 
Dee Johnston for sharing their beautiful gardens. 
Thanks to all the organizers and door prize donors.

The June 19 12:00 pm Garden Club meeting will 
be held in the Community Center, featuring Master 
Gardener Cathryn Hall. She will do a presentation on 
herbs and demonstrate how to plant an herb basket, 
which will be raffled to members.

Please bring contributions towards the Horticul-
tural Table – any garden-related object will be wel-
come, and for the Penny Pines Project.

Annual Garden Club dues must be paid by June 
meeting: $20 per person, $5 per additional family 
member.

A sign-up sheet will be available for the Beach 
Bluff BBQ on July 17. Installation of new officers will 
take place then.

If rose leaves have what resembles little green 
caterpillars, feasting on the under sides, leaving only 
the veins, Rose Slugs are the probable culprits. They 
are the larvae stage of the Sawfly insect. Treat organi-
cally, only using chemicals as a last resort. Remember 
to treat the infestation in the early stages for the best 
effect.

Residents interested in joining the Garden Club, 
may contact membership chair person, Debbie Han-
son at 493-7315 for more information. 

Happy Gardening!

Club News continued on page 6

The Niguel Shores Mens Club is pleased to an-
nounce the following scholarships that are being 
awarded for 2006. 

Niguel Shores Mens Club Boys Award $1000 to 
Brandon Vaughan.

Niguel Shores Mens Club Girls Award $1000 to 
Kelly Williams.

Fran and Buck Ewing Arts Award $1000 to Cody 
Baker.

The Mens Club is very pleased to be able to present 
these fine students with scholarships. The community 
can be very proud of these young people.

If you are interested in learning more about the 
Mens Club Scholarship program, please contact: 
Norb Berberich - Mens Club President, Jerry Pearl 
- Scholarship Committee Chairman.

GARDEN CLUB
The Garden Club’s third Niguel Shores Garden 

Tour was a great success. Thanks to Donna Reith, 

PAGE TURNERS
Page Turners will meet on June 26 at 10:00 am at 

the home of Chris Beaver, 24121 Windward.  
Members will be voting on the book suggestions 

brought to previous meetings or sent to Marion Evans 
or Diane Hearne before June 15. Marion Evans and 
Diane will compile the list of suggestions for the June 
26 meeting. The membership will choose from that 
list the eight books to be discussed. 

Page Turners meets in members’ homes on the 
fourth Monday of each month, September through June, 
except December, and always welcomes new members.  
The meeting format includes a brief social time with re-
freshments before a discussion that is led by members 
who volunteer for a specific book.  Please call Marion 
Evans, 661-3248, if you would like to participate.

SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM
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NEIGHBORHOOD ADS

For rent on Perth Bay, beach access, ocean view, 3 
BR - 2 bath, 2-story, remodeled, garage, multiple 
months only. (435) 513-0779.

Available September through May – Ocean view side 
of Halyard Drive. 1 story home - furnished 3 bedroom, 
2 bathroom, garage. Multiple months only. Please call 
(626) 795-9155.

Items for Seashore News ads must be submitted by the 17th 
of the month except in Feb., Nov. and Dec. when they are 
due on the 15th of the month. Include a check payable to 
NSCA, $3 for a maximum of 30 words. Advertisers must 
fill out a form available at the Association office. Neither 
NSCA nor the Seashore News assumes responsibility or 
liability for quality of goods advertised. See Rule 5525.

second-Monday-of-the-month club play day and 
meeting. The golf captains for June are Lee Swee-
ney, 661-5924, and Bev Longfield, 494-8488. The 
lunch hostesses are Joan Beyer, 496-1428, and Pau-
line Ross, 661-9107. Tee-off times and reservations 
for lunch are to be made with a phone call to these 
ladies.

Looking ahead, the annual Memorial Golf Tour-
nament will be held in July, and will be followed by 
a luncheon at The Fountains at the Bluffs in Dana 
Point. Cost of the luncheon is $20, and must be paid 
by the end of June.

The winners on the golf course in May were...
Pauline Ross and friends.... Winner of the closest-
to-the-pin on holes #6 and #8...Pauline. Winner of 
the longest drive on #9 fairway...Pauline. Low gross 
score of the day...Pauline. Talk about being “in the 
zone”. A guest of the day, Lillian Blind, took the 
prize for low putts, and the team of Judy Boitano, 
Gretchen Rask, Liz Kelsch and Barbara Brabeck 
won a special Mother’s Day golf prize. 

MENS GOLF
Our annual scramble meeting at San Luis Rey 

Downs Golf Course was held in overcast windy con-
ditions but no rain. Because San Luis Rey is so long, 
a scramble format for us senior golfers is mandated 
(#16 is a 215 yard Par 3 into the wind). Winner teams 
for that outing were: first place Bob Borland, Barry 
Daniel, and Charlie Clark. Second place winners were 
Jerry Koppang, Jim Woodward, Morrey Dohner, and 
Tom McNicholas. Third place winners were Jerry 
Pearl, Carl Printz, Mac Brown, and Dick Johns.

Lachel “Closest-to-the-Pin” award went to Barry 
Daniel, hole #11. Unfortunately no one could get on 
the #8 Hole!

June outings include Fallbrook on June 13, a 
popular event as the price includes lunch, and San 
Clemente on June 27. Please join us we are always 
looking for golfers.

Quote of the month: “Golf can best be defined 
as an endless series of tragedies obscured by the oc-
casional miracle followed by a good bottle of cold 
beer”.

P.S. HIT EM’ STRAIGHT!

LADIES TENNIS
All women are invited to join ladies tennis every 

Thursday at 8:00 am on Courts 3 and 4. Come any-
time you are free to play. Several times a year, we also 
go out for lunch. Just $.50 gives you an opportunity to 
meet other tennis players and enjoy a friendly game. 
Don’t bring any balls – that’s what the money is for.

SPORTS NEWS

CLUB NEWS CONTINUED:

WEDNESDAY BRIDGE
Newcomers are welcome to join us for bridge ev-

ery Wednesday at the Community Center. For play 
in June, call Regina Brevik 661-8176. Winners since 
last Seashore News:

April 19 – Helen Campbell, Gloria Thrailkill.
April 26 – Patricia Conway, Gloria Thrailkill.

May 3 – Helen Stevenson, Marion Evans, 
Dorothy Horany.

May 10 – Frieda Baskin, May Brown,
Dorothy Horany.

May 17 – Helen Campbell, Dorothy Horany, 
Marion Evans.

WOMENS GOLF
JUNE 12! FUN DAY! Niguel Shores women 

golfers...BE THERE! Play nine holes of golf at the 
newly refurbished Aliso Creek Golf Course, and then 
return to Niguel Shores for a Beach Bluff lunch and 
short meeting...all this on the regularly scheduled
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Letters are welcome and limited to 200 words, typed if pos-
sible, including name, address and phone number of writer. 
Refer to NSCA Rule #5221,2,3. Submissions are due on 
the 17th of the month except in Feb., Nov., and Dec. when 
due on the 15th of the month.

We want to remind the residents of Niguel Shores 
that the speed limit in a residential area is 25 mph. 
We watch cars traveling on Halyard, Niguel Shores 
Drive and Windward, full tilt at 40 – 50 mph. I can’t 
think of a bigger sign of total disrespect for your 
neighbors and this community than to drive through 
our residential streets at excessive speeds. There are 
dozens of families with small children. As parents 
we are aware of the hazards on our streets and all 
of us go to great lengths to be very careful moving 
our children from our houses to our cars. However, 
you just never know when one is going to dart out 
in the street after a ball. I am confident that an indi-
vidual in a 3/4 ton Suburban, on a cell phone, will 
not have the ability to react in time if he or she is 
speeding. Please be extra careful when you travel on 
Halyard and Windward and make an effort to keep 
your speed at 25 mph or less. I realize that Halyard 
and Windward are used to get to the Selva Gate. Just 
please keep in mind the children. Don’t endanger 
their safety in order to save 30 seconds.

The Ackermann Family

I feel privileged to join the ranks of other DORO-
THY DUDLEY Awardees and appreciate your nomi-
nation.

Gerlinde Duffy

At the open board meeting last month, the candi-
dates for the board positions were on the agenda to 
talk about their qualifications. I was appalled at the 
sparse attendance. Less than one percent of Niguel 
Shores homeowners showed up. What does this say 
about our involvement in the activities of the board? 
It was an embarrassment to board members and to 
the candidates to be asked to speak to an audience 
of about twenty. What does it take to get members 
to participate in their association’s activities? There 
ought to be a turnout of at least 100, not twenty. This 
is very worth thinking about and coming up with 
some ideas on what can be done.

Sidney Kahn

VOICE OF THE PEOPLE

All articles submitted for publication to the 
Seashore News must include the author’s name 
and a phone number.

Articles not in compliance will not be pub-
lished. Thank you for your cooperation.

ART AFFAIRE
Niguel Shores Art Affaire is going to celebrate its 

20th anniversary the first weekend in November, on 
Sunday, November 5. Original art, in the categories 
of painting and drawing, sculpture and photography 
may be entered. Paintings must be framed and ready 
to hang. This year there will be a new section set up 
for young budding artists, each of whom may sub-
mit one piece. Doris Adams, originator of the Art Af-
faire, and Gloria Ontiveros will be co-chairs. Please 
contact either one for additional information.

Doris Adams 493-4445
Gloria Ontiveros 661-5091
Due to the increasing interest in crafts it is hoped 

that there may be, in the near future a show, espe-
cially for crafts. If you might be interested in helping 
to organize or enter work in such a show, please call 
one of the above.

BASEBALL EVENING
ANGELS vs. OAKLAND A’S

On Monday evening July 31 the Mens Club will 
sponsor its annual evening at the ball park. A pre-
game tail gate party starts at 5:45 pm with pot luck 
hors d’oeuvres brought by attendees. We meet at a 
designated place by the stadium entrance. A limited 
number of tickets are available at $19 per person 
($38 per couple). An official Angels Baseball Cap 
will be given free to each participant. Join us for a 
fun evening at the ball park. For tickets contact Mens 
Club President Norb Berberich at 661-6900. Don’t 
wait: first come, first served.

The updated version of the Niguel 
Shores Information Guide is now on 
the Website at www.niguelshores.org. 
For those who do not have Internet con-
nection, you may request a copy in the 
Association office. Make sure you have 
access to this important and valuable 
guide for all homeowners and tenants 
that includes Niguel Shores policies 
and activities, useful phone numbers 
for local services, and recreational and 
administrative information.

For
Your
Information

NEW NIGUEL SHORES
INFORMATION GUIDE
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Published monthly by the Niguel Shores Community Association and distributed without charge to the members as a means of keep-
ing residents informed of NSCA Board actions and community activities and to encourage participation in community affairs.  

Editors - Ceacy Johns / Hope Luedeke
Editorial Staff - Communication Committee

Collating – Shirley Smith
Distribution – Bob Converse

The Communication Committee expends all reasonable effort to confirm the accuracy of statements in the Seashore News but as-
sumes no responsibility for errors, omissions of fact or use of material that might be offensive in some way.
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